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Solana Community Association
Solana Courtyards Homeowners Association

Solana Estate Lots Homeowners Association

Minutes of the March 8, 2022 Annual Business Meeting
Via Zoom App.

Call to Order

 The meeting was called to order at 6:32 PM

Roll Call

Members in attendance in person:

Joe Pancoast
Michael & Dorothy Bertsch

Lizbeth Harper

Anne-Marie Moreault & Jerry Van Pelt
Margaret & Harry Phillips

Daryl Ness
Roger Bast
Mark & Collette Pekar

Regina Rose
Bruce Fryxell
Joseph & Darlene Sylvia

Beverly Weickert
Ross & Suzanne Richards

Diane Hall

Mark & Cindy Kady

Michael & Maureen Davis

Chris Lewis & Steven Sharp
Carrie Crawford & Keith Leonard 

Sherry Hansen

Richard Alderson

Bruce Emery (Declarant)

Members in attendance by proxy, only:

John Hoag & Deborah Downs

Pete & Olivia Gravelle
Steve Laible & Chris Standage 

Joe & Michelle Boska
Johnny & Pam Vaiana
There being 39 of 70 possible votes (55.7%) present for the Courtyards, 81 of 109 possible votes (74.3%) present for the Estate Lots, and a total of 120 of 179 possible votes (67.0%) present for the Community Association, a quorum was present for all three Associations allowing for the conduct of business. 
Proof of Notice of Meeting
The Secretary provided an Affidavit of Mailing of the notice of the meeting dated February 18, 2022, which correctly stated the date, time and location of the meeting, and included a list of all recipients of the notice—thereby verifying that notice had been given in accordance with the CC&Rs and State Law.  
Adoption of Minutes

The combined membership considered the draft Minutes of the March 17, 2021 Annual Business Meeting. Following discussion, it was moved and seconded to approve the minutes as presented, which passed unanimously. 
Officers and Committee Reports
Anne-Marie Moreault provided a brief summary of the activities of the Clubhouse Committee, consisting of Anne-Marie, Lizbeth Harper, Christine Lewis and Suzanne Richards. Committee tasks have included: cleaning up the Clubhouse, purchasing new pool area furniture, purchasing 3 new area rugs, purchasing covers for the tables, and obtaining bids for pest control and window cleaning. It was noted that Joe Sylvia would be hauling the old pool furniture to a metal recycling facility. The Committee was recognized and thanked for their efforts. 
The Community Treasurer indicated there were still five lot owners behind on their first-quarter dues. He provided a summary of the status of the new Appfolio program being developed through Western Sky Management as a one-stop portal for dues payment, records and Association documents access. He indicated there were still some issues that needed to be resolved, but the system would become available soon. The new system would also enable simpler and better access for financial reports. 

Bruce Fryxell reported that all individual accounts with FerrellGas had been corrected in terms of implementing the new agreement. However, he did indicate there were still issues with the Clubhouse service with respect to billing. He will be pursing these issues with FG’s billing department. 

Old Business

No old business. 

New Business

Vote on ratification of the 2022 Budget. The Secretary provided summary of some of the notable changes contained in the 2022 Budget, which was approved by the Boards on February 17th (Sheets 1 through 4). Most notably was the increase of 50% in the price for the management fee required by Western Sky Management. The Treasurer noted that price increases from WSM hadn’t kept pace with changes in the number of new residential accounts, and the increased difficulties in maintaining service levels. The increase inflation rate (3.73% 3-year CPI for Seattle-Tacoma-Bellevue) was also a noted factor. The Secretary did share that the planned cost for completing the Clubhouse alarm system was reimbursed by insurance minus a $1,000 deductible, resulting in a $4,406 savings. This change was reflected in the adjusted per-quarter assessment calculations on Sheet 2 of the Budget. Following discussion, it was moved and seconded to approve the modified Budget, Sheets 1 through 4) as presented, which passed with 118 votes in favor and two (2) votes opposed.  
Vote on Independent Audits for 2020, 2021 and 2022. The Secretary recited the requirements of RCW 64.38.045(3), which requires an annual audit of an association’s financial documents for associations with annual assessments greater than $50,000, UNLESS the audit is opposed by at least 67% of the votes present at a meeting with a quorum. He noted that the Courtyards and Community Associations have met the $50K threshold in 2020, 2021 and are projected to meet it in 2022. He stressed that implicit in the regulation is the ability of the Associations to vote on whether to oppose the audit. It was noted that because of the complex nature of the three interdependent associations, an audit of one or more would require an audit of all three. The cost of the audit would include $2,125 for an independent CPA per association, per audit year, and a cost of $2,000 to WSM per audit year, for a total of $8,375 per audit year. The cost impact to the Budget and quarterly assessments were provided on Sheet 5 of the Budget. 
The Secretary noted that, per WSM, other associations handle this requirement by opposing the audit, but then appointing an audit committee to perform the audit functions and provide reporting on the association’s financial records. He indicated that the Boards had taken action on February 17th to recommend this approach to the Solana Associations in order to avoid the cost burden of the audits. Following discussions, it was moved and seconded to hold a roll-call vote of those present whether to oppose the independent audit for 2020, for 2021 and for 2022. Following the conclusion of the roll call vote, the motion to oppose the independent audit for 2020, 2021 and 2022, passed with following results:
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Courtyards HOA 37 94.9% 37 94.9% 37 94.9%

Estate Lots HOA 81 100.0% 81 100.0% 81 100.0%

2020 Budget Cycle 2021 Budget Cycle 2022 Budget Cycle

Vote on Opposing Independent Audits for 2020, 2021 and 2022


Board recommendation to appoint Audit Committee. As noted earlier, the Boards took action during the February 17, 2022 combined Board Meeting to recommend the establishment of an Audit Committee. Concerns were expressed that the committee should include members that were not involved in the budget process to ensure an independent review. The Board will be sending notice of the committee formation and seeing volunteers to serve in the coming weeks.  
Election of Board Members. The Secretary noted that there was one position on the Community Board up for reelection and two on the Estate Lots Board also up for reelection. Board terms were for two consecutive years with no limit on the number of terms a Board member can serve. Currently, Joe Pancoast was noted as the only candidate for the available position on the Community Board. Nominations from the floor were called. There being none, it was moved and seconded to elect Joe Pancoast to the Community Board of Directors, which passed with 119 of 120 votes present. Currently, Mark Pekar and Lizbeth Harper were noted as the only candidates for the two available positions on the Estate Lots Board. Nominations from the floor were called. There being none, it was moved and seconded to elect Mark Pekar and Lizbeth Harper to the Estate Lots Board, which passed unanimously. 
Non-Agenda Items and Discussion
The Courtyards President noted that the owner of 41 Redbud had expressed concern regarding drainage issues around her house. The President observed ground water seeping from the base of the slope below the Clubhouse, and accumulated water around the west and north sides of 41 Redbud. However, it was noted that drainage issues exist throughout Solana due to its proximity at the base of Bell Hill. Such matters are the responsibility of the homeowner and not the obligation of the Association to resolve. 
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 8:26 PM. 

Respectfully Submitted,

Bruce Emery, Solana Secretary
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